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Van Buren County SAFE Coalition
January Meeting Minutes

Location: Van Buren High School
Tuesday, January 12th
2:00-3:00pm
Meeting called to order by      Melissa Daugherty   at   2pm
Members Present:   Heidi Bainbridge, Tonja Jirak, Ann Donat- Faith Based, Diane Buss- Other agency involved in reducing substance abuse, Chuck Teeter- Community Member, Jim Besick- Community Member, Ginger Shaw- Youth Serving Organization, Melissa Daugherty- Youth Serving Organization, Jon Tharp- Law Enforcement, Tammy Wetjen Kestersen- Other organization involved in reducing substance abuse, Sheila Parsons- Schools, Mary Ann Williams- Other agency Involved in reducing substance abuse, Marvin Philips- County Government
Sectors Represented:    Faith Based, Other agency involved in reducing substance abuse, Community Member, Youth Serving Organization, Law Enforcement, Schools,  County Government
October Minutes Approved by:
  Tonja Jirak
Second:    Melissa Daugherty
November  Minutes Approved by:
Diane Buss
Second:    Tonja Jirak
No December meeting due to weather
	TOPIC:  Celebrate with Care Messages
DISCUSSION: 
·  Heidi shared with the members that she proceeded with the Celebrate with Care messages as the coalition has in the past. The same ad’s were used this year as were last year, with updated costs based on the NHTSA’s numbers.
· Two ads were placed in the local paper prior to Christmas and New Years reminding people not to drink and drive. An article was also placed in the paper as well as on the SAFE Blog.
ACTION STEP: None at this time
BY WHOM: 

BY WHEN:  

	TOPIC:  DFC/STOP/Youth Update
DISCUSSION:

· Instead of taking meeting time to do updates on the different programs it was decided that the coalition staff would provide an update with the meeting agenda. If there are any questions or concerns about the update it could be addressed at the meeting otherwise meeting time will be used as working time and not update time.
· The update was provided to everyone as a hard copy at this meeting as well as emailed out in advance.
· This is the same update that is provide to the fiscal agent, as well as other community groups.
ACTION STEP: None
BY WHOM: 
BY WHEN: 


	TOPIC:   Sign Up for Grant Review Team
DISCUSSION:

·  Heidi asked for volunteers to assist with the Grant writing and review of the DFC grant. The RFA has not been received when it is she will be looking for a team of coalition members to review the grant once all plans are in place. The strategic and action plan developed over the last 6 months will serve as the guide for the grant submission. The executive committee will give the final approval on the grant submission in March prior to the due date- which has not been released yet.
· A sign up sheet was passed around for coalition members who were interested.
ACTION STEP:  Heidi will be in contact with the members who signed up.
BY WHOM:   Initial email will go out when RFA is received and we know a due date. At that point a timeline will be established for reviewing and approval.
BY WHEN:  When RFA received.

	TOPIC:   Town Hall/Spring Event Committee
DISCUSSION:

· The coalition decided to host a Town Hall meeting again this year. Heidi has submitted the appropriate paperwork for the meeting and the funds that accompany it.
· Melissa asked for coalition members to sign up to assist with this event, it may include, set up, clean up, facilitating, being a presenter, etc.
· A sign up sheet was sent around for all members to sign up to assist with the committee. 
· Diane wanted to know a little bit more about what the town hall meeting would entail- Heidi explained to her about having the panel of speakers, as well as roundtables for community discussion.
ACTION STEP:  Heidi will send out an initial email to discuss a time to get the group together to plan this event.
BY WHOM:   Heidi
BY WHEN:  Before Feb 1st

	TOPIC:   Partnership for a Drug Free Iowa Award to AC4C
DISCUSSION:

·  This award was presented to AC4C- which our coalition is a member of and Heidi is an executive council member.
· The award recognized the organization for being champions of substance abuse prevention.
· Heidi passed the award around to take a look at it.
ACTION STEP: None
BY WHOM: 
BY WHEN: 

	TOPIC:   Compliance Checks
DISCUSSION:

· A spreadsheet of the most recent compliance checks was provided to all members in their meeting packet.
· Sheriffs office did this in December, 26 businesses checked, two made sales, neither had been through the merchant training program.
· Meeting with city council and board of supervisors about the merchant training process and the compliance checks. Just to make them aware of the process and that the service is available.

· The ones not checked were because the business was not open at the time. Tonja explained business closed on the spreadsheet means they are no longer in operation and not checked means they weren’t open at the time.

ACTION STEP:   None
BY WHOM:  
BY WHEN:  

	TOPIC:   Educational Session- Social Host- Lyn Zoulek
DISCUSSION:

·   Lynn worked for a Coalition in Washington County for their SAFE coalition and she helped to pass the social host ordinance in both their city and their county.
· She explained that there are well meaning parents who think its okay to provide alcohol to the kids at home if they take the keys and they don’t let them go anywhere; their rationale is that the only thing negative that can happen to them is a driving accident, they don’t think about sexual activity, alcohol poisoning, fights, falls, sneak out anyway, etc.
· Underage drinking is not only a youth problem but also a community problem. Iowa Youth Survey data shows that this is a problem. Compliance by merchants is pretty good so they seem to be getting it from other sources; friends, neer peers and parents.

· Adults who host the parties should be held accountable for this. Many times the law enforcement knows about places where this is happening, but if they are able to break up a party they can not find anyone who provided the alcohol. Although the teens were getting charged there were no consequences for those who held the party because there is no proof that they “supplied” the alcohol.

· Social Host is a law in about ½ of the states in the US, it is not a law in Iowa but it is happening locally in Iowa in many community.

· Social Host is an adult who knowingly (or unknowingly- dependant on the law or ordinance) allows a youth to consume alcohol on their property. Holds adults more accountable.

· Madd website has a great resource about social host, their website is www.madd.org. (More specifically: http://www.madd.org/Professionals/Social-Host/Social-Host-Liability.aspx)Benefits of Social Host from Madd- 
· Deterring adults and youth under age 21 from hosting parties where underage drinking is occurring
· Increasing the awareness of underage drinking parties and providing an incentive for hosts to be vigilant for underage consumption of alcohol
· Encouraging parents to take steps to prevent teenage drinking parties while they are away
· Holding underage youth partially accountable for underage drinking parties planned without the knowledge of their parents
· Recovering the law enforcement costs of repeatedly responding to the same party site
· Officially establishing a community’s “zero-tolerance” policy for underage drinking
· She provided a brochure that she put together for Keokuk county, they are working on it there, but have some roadblocks.

· In Washington county they had a good support from community members- we don’t want underage drinking parties and we don’t want adults hosting them. Kids are getting mixed messages about the use of alcohol.

· Conversations at Town Hall meetings, what are the concerns,  found that most teens weren’t partying in cornfields and rock quarry’s, it was in peoples homes right in town. Many times law enforcement knew about some of these places. 

· Networked with other groups and brought up issues around underage drinking and shared with them the social host option.

· City- The Chief of police was a supporter of the ordinance and suggested they go to the city ordinance committee about it. Provided them with samples and suggested that the city put it in place. Talked about the pro’s and con’s. Then took it to the entire city council and went through three readings. The city attorney drafted the ordinance. They wanted to include all drugs not just underage drinking. Fines are the same and providing to a minor. 
· Made a big stink about it, wanted to get it all out in the open and not slide it under the table. They had community members rallying around it. There was a lot of discussion around it, good, bad or otherwise.

· Coalition members attended the three readings to show support and asked them to send a letter or a call to council members to show support.

· County- County attorney wanted to pass the ordinance at the county level. It was on her agenda. She drafted it and presented it to the supervisors. Encouraged coalition members to contact county supervisors to let them know they were in support of the ordinance.

· Good press on it. She shared articles from the process.

· People who were not sure what the ordinance would and would not cover. Making it more clear was helpful for some community members concernts.

· One of them was absent landowners or farmers- this would not be the social host, it would be trespassing.

· Chuck Teeter was concerned about it as he feels the landowner would still be held responsible and Lynn explained that law enforcement would have discretion about those situations and the farmer or landowner would not have known about the party they would not have been held responsible.

· Another question was about people who rent property- The tenant would be fined and the owner would be notified of the parties if nothing was done after multiple problems the owner may be charged.

· The ordinance reads “knowingly” so if they don’t know that it is happening they would not be charged. Jim was concerned that it also read- or “do nothing to stop it”- he didn’t think that was right because he can’t stop it if he didn’t know it was going on. Lyn explained that was not the intent of the ordinance. It was to deal with the parties the knew that were happening and the owners knew about the parties.

· Chuck expressed he was not against it. Just some of the wording and he thinks needs to be adjusted and drugs should be included in the ordinance cause he is against those.

· Chuck also talked about his Rally and how they handle minor and wanted to make sure they wouldn’t be held responsible for that.

· Tonja shared info about the city of west des Moines and that the landowner or property owner gets a letter that the police have been there about a party and then the owners put something in the lease that if they are notified x number of times they can be evicted.

· Jon Tharp shared his profession stance on how they are going to make sure that they do all they do to investigate the situation and make sure there are reasons for charges to be filed.

· Jim questioned what the procedures were by our law enforcement. Jon explained he will drive by to see if he sees any signs of drinking, then go to the door, usually no one answers, sit nearby and watch for vehicles to leave and attempt to find probable cause. Jim wanted to know what would be different with this new ordinance. Jon explained nothing up until they had probable cause. Once they did they would be able to charge the person who owns the home or the adult providing the place for the party under the social host.
· Input of county attorney is important and making sure it is written well and is able to stand up in court.

· Sheila expressed how the state line rally is a good example of how the community is trying to make sure they enforce their policy and have gone abck and made changes to it based on problems they have had. Sheila said in her generation some of the things that are tolerated now would never have been tolerated, we have gotten very laxed. Also need to provide an education piece along with the punishment. That will change attitudes. It is a life or death situation. ATV accidents, OD and friends thinks they are sleeping, but we all need to accept responsibility and do it properly.  
· Jim shared that the parents should discipline the kids as they see fit, but now they cant and they think they have to be a friend.

· Lynn’s contact info is on the back of her brochure: lynne.zoulek@sigourneyschools.com 641-224-22271
ACTION STEP:     None at this time
BY WHOM:     
BY WHEN:


	TOPIC:   Other Business
DISCUSSION:

·   Info on upcoming trainings- MaryAnn Spoke about the Circles of support meeting on January 20th at the Lebanon Church at 5:30pm

· Heidi spoke about the Domestic Violence Training on February 25th through the tri-state coalition on domestic violence. The coalition would pay for anyone to attend this training if interested.
· Heidi provided the most recent coalition newsletter for coalition member
· Heidi will be updating the brochure, if anyone has revisions for it please let her know. She will be emailing it to coalition members for review.

ACTION STEP: Heidi email brochure    

BY WHOM:     Heidi
BY WHEN: With meeting minutes


Next Meeting:
February 16th at the High School Library, 2:00pm- this is not the second Tuesday, so mark your calendars.
Meeting Adjourned:   at 3:00pm   by Sheila Parsons, second by Tonja Jirak             
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